

This memo was prepared by Blue Glacier Security & Intelligence® to provide a pronounced "out-of-the-box" approach that will provoke thought and offer an alternative viewpoint on analytic issues. Comments and queries are welcome and may be directed to Blue Glacier at 703-934-2034 or 202-389-6200.

## **Blue Glacier Red Team**

A Red Team Special Memorandum

March 18, 2022

## What if Kim Jong Un Dies in 2022?

Kim Jong Un's recent, drastic weight loss has renewed speculation about his health, but medical ailments are not the only threats to the North Korean dictator's longevity. How might he die in 2022, who might succeed him, and how could that succession unfold?

#### **Nature and Nurture**

Heredity and lifestyle are important determinants of health,<sup>1</sup> and Kim Jong Un is badly served by both. Kim's grandfather, North Korea's founder Kim Il Sung, died of a heart attack in 1994 at the age of 82.<sup>2</sup> He was overweight, a heavy smoker, and probably had high blood pressure, according to a declassified CIA document.<sup>3</sup> He suffered a "heart failure" in 1991 and was fitted with a pacemaker, according to a French doctor who treated him.<sup>4</sup>

Kim Il Sung's son and Kim Jong Un's father, Kim Jong Il, died of a heart attack at age 69 in 2011, after just 17 years ruling North Korea. He had suffered a stroke just three years earlier.<sup>5</sup> Kim Jong Il's heavy smoking and drinking probably contributed to his early death. He seemed not to have moderated his habits even after a severe case of chronic laryngitis in 2009, reportedly caused by excessive smoking and drinking.<sup>6</sup> In addition to heart problems, both Kim Il Sung and Kim Jong Il suffered from diabetes and stress, according to the former's personal physician and a declassified State Department intelligence product.<sup>7</sup> Even state media claimed Kim Jong II "passed away at work aboard a train due to his pent up mental and physical fatigue."<sup>8</sup> Of note, Kim Jong Un's mother Ko Yong Hui was diagnosed with cancer in the mid-1990s, traveled to Switzerland and France to receive treatments, and reportedly died of cancer in 2004 at the age of 51 or 52.<sup>9</sup>

Kim Jong II's eldest son and Kim Jong Un's half-brother, Kim Jong Nam, was a smoker who also suffered from heart problems, according to Parisian doctors with whom he communicated (He was assassinated in Malaysia in 2017 with VX nerve agent, almost certainly on Kim Jong Un's orders).<sup>10</sup> Half-siblings' history of cardiovascular problems can be as high a risk factor as it is for full-siblings, and cardiovascular risks associated with half-siblings can be greater than risks associated with parents and grandparents.<sup>11</sup> Kim Jong Un's aunt, Kim Kyong Hui (Kim Jong II's younger sister), is also known to have heart problems (in addition to suffering from alcoholism, diabetes, and hyperlipidemia).<sup>12</sup> In 2013 an American cardiologist reportedly attended to her in North Korea, indicating that her heart condition had worsened.<sup>13</sup>

Parent-offspring and sibling genetic correlations explain up to 80% of the variance in body mass index (BMI).<sup>14</sup> And as much as 80% of the variance in nicotine addiction is attributable to genetic factors.<sup>15</sup> Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un has followed father's habit of eating, drinking, and smoking to excess (smoking increases the risk of developing numerous disorders, particularly pulmonary and cardiovascular disease, as well as many cancers), and he often disappears from public view for weeks at a time. Various sources speculate that he suffers from diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, cardiovascular disease, thyroid issues, and gout, among other ailments.<sup>16</sup>

The South Korean National Intelligence Service reportedly believes Kim's recent weight loss is intentional and asserts that he currently appears to be in good health (his 5' 7" or 5' 8" frame carried 308 pounds in 2020—a BMI of 48). However, with a current BMI of more than 40 (he reportedly weighs 264 pounds) he still has severe, or Class III, obesity.<sup>17</sup>

# Kim Jong Un's habits and family history of heart disease, diabetes, obesity, and nicotine addiction indicate significant health risks.

#### Uneasy Lies the Head That Wears a Crown

Kim Jong Un's understanding of the threats to his power is likely partially informed by assassination attempts and coup plots against him and his father.

- In 2012 Kim Jong Un reportedly faced an assassination attempt in downtown Pyongyang as a result of a power struggle in a military bureau.<sup>18</sup>
- At a family gathering in 2005 that included Kim Jong II and his second son Kim Jong Chul, shots were fired at Kim Jong II, who was knocked unconscious, according to South Korean intelligence sources.<sup>19</sup>
- Kim Jong II believed himself the target of a massive bomb attack at the Ryongchon railway station that killed more than 160 people in April 2004.<sup>20</sup>
- Presumably in 1997, a northeastern army unit planned a missile strike on key targets in Pyongyang, according to a former North Korean intelligence official.<sup>21</sup>
- Kim Jong II was reportedly left temporarily "a vegetable" following an alleged assassination attempt in the fall of 1977, according to a declassified CIA analysis.<sup>22</sup>

Chairman Kim consolidated his power in dramatic fashion—he executed some of his perceived political threats, including uncle Jang Song Thaek and half-brother Kim Jong Nam. Jang was one of three regents chosen by his brother-in-law Kim Jong II to assist in Kim Jong Un's transition to supreme leader.<sup>23</sup> Jang was executed in December 2013 for "anti-party" and "counter-revolutionary acts", and reportedly hundreds of his supporters and their families were either killed or imprisoned in the aftermath, according to a former senior North Korean economic official.<sup>24</sup>

Kim Jong Un's early shift from his father's "Military First" policy to one of "People First" likely made enemies for him within North Korea's military establishment, but Kim's skillfully managed his risk from that quarter in a less-than-lethal fashion. Seven months into his tenure, the 27-year-old Kim fired his top military official, the chief of the General Staff. As of this writing, the position has changed hands at Kim's direction six or more times. Kim as supreme leader has also replaced his minister of defense at least seven times over his 10 years, as compared with a only five ministers of defense during Kim Il Sung's 46-year tenure and three during Kim Jong Il's 17 years.<sup>25</sup> These frequent leadership changes make it difficult for any clique of senior officers to guarantee the military's allegiance to themselves, which could reduce the likelihood of a military coup. However, these demotions and purges could have reinforced or created resentment in the military establishment. It is also possible that starving North Korea may produce a determined lone actor outside of the elite power structure who is willing to trade his life for that of Kim's. Over the past decade Kim has astutely consolidated and maintained his power. He has also adeptly *mitigated* the risk of coup and assassination from the military, the political establishment, and his family.

## But Kim's largely successful efforts to stem disloyalty and rebellion hardly *guarantee* his long-term survival.

#### **Timing is Everything**

Kim Jong Un's consolidation of power suggests he sufficiently understands the nature of power in North Korea and thinks several steps ahead. Such a man has probably engaged in planning for his dynastic succession and also continuity of government, such as when he and his sister flew on different aircraft to the Singapore summit in 2018.<sup>26</sup> Kim's family history has also given us a few clues about how he might want his succession to unfold.

Kim Jong II died young, denying his son the full grooming period that both men likely would have preferred. Kim Jong II himself spent more than 30 years gaining the knowledge and experience he needed to succeed his father. Beginning in 1963, the year after he graduated from university, he held a series of positions in the North Korean political and military establishments.<sup>27</sup> In 1973 the succession scheme moved into high gear, according to a declassified CIA document.<sup>28</sup> During the 1980 Sixty Party Congress Kim Jong II was publicly revealed to be a high-ranking party official and his father's chosen successor.<sup>29</sup>

When Kim II Sung died in 1994, Kim Jong II had formally been North Korea's heir apparent for almost 14 years. Kim Jong Un may have been his father's chosen successor as early as 1994 at age eight or nine,<sup>30</sup> but his active preparation for the job probably did not begin until 2009. According to the Kim II Sung University newspaper, in late 2008, likely prompted by his stroke earlier that year, Kim Jong II required his top military commanders to pledge their loyalty to his 24-year-old son.<sup>31</sup> Kim Jong Un soon assumed leadership titles and positions in the military, party, and security apparatus. In 2010 he became a four-star general.<sup>32</sup> A domestic propaganda campaign complemented these moves.<sup>33</sup>

### At his father's death in December 2011, Kim Jong Un had been preparing to take over the leadership of his country for only three years.

#### Looking for Mr. Right

Much of Kim Jong Un's own legitimacy is rooted in North Korean mythology of Korea's ancient founding god king Dangun and Kim's own "Paektu bloodline" flowing to him through his grandfather and father (Paektu, a still-active volcano on North Korea's border with China, is one of Korea's most important cultural and geological sites).<sup>34</sup> So he has probably selected a successor from within his family.

His surviving male sibling, older brother Kim Jong Chul, was passed over by Kim Jong II for his effeminacy and lack of ambition,<sup>35</sup> and Kim Jong Un might reject him as successor for the same reasons. Their sister Kim Yo Jong, thought to be in her mid-30s, apparently shows talent in her government roles. And up to at least 2001 Kim Jong II was not only more impressed with her and her sister than their brothers, he predicted one of his girls would succeed him, according to Russia's then ambassador.<sup>36</sup> But her elevation to Supreme Leader might be too unconventional for Confucian, male-dominated North Korean society—despite the fact several women have been promoted to powerful political and diplomatic roles in recent years.<sup>37</sup> Thus, Kim Jong Un's most likely choice as successor is his eldest son, who is reportedly also his oldest child. Little is known about him.

### Most sources place Kim's eldest son's birth year as 2010. If so, he will be only 11 or 12 years old if Kim dies in 2022.

#### **Princess Regent in Training**

The most visible, immediate family member in Jong Un's inner circle is his sister Kim Yo Jong. Some observers see her career path as that of a successor but given North Korean society's traditional resistance to female leadership, it is more likely that she is being groomed to be regent for her nephew if Kim Jong Un does not live to oversee the transition himself.

Kim Yo Jong began her government career in 2007, and eventually served as acting director of the National Defense Commission, vice director of the Propaganda and Agitation Department, and Political Bureau (Politburo) member. As a member of the high-level delegation to the Pyeongchang Olympics opening ceremony in February 2018, she became the first member of the regime's ruling family to visit South Korea since the Korean War armistice.<sup>38</sup>

The similarities between Kim Yo Jong's early career and that of her father, Kim Jong II, are striking. She held senior positions within the military establishment and became vice director of the North Korean propaganda apparatus just a few years younger than her father was when he joined the same agency.

Since 2015, Kim Yo Jong has assumed positions that have increased her influence and her ability to hold power as a regent. Widely thought to be North Korea's unofficial second-in-command, she is also believed to have assumed temporary leadership over the country when her brother suffered a health crisis in 2014, according to a Seoul-based think tank run by North Korean defectors. She is thought to be married to Choe Song, a son of Kim Jong Un loyalist Choe Ryong Hae.

She reportedly, with her husband, directs both Office 38 which manages the ruling family's finances, and Office 39 which uses investments, illegal arms sales, and illicit fundraising activities to mitigate the effects of international sanctions and to fund rewards of cash and luxury items to favored government officials.<sup>39</sup> Such a position gives Yo Jong a powerful means to build the relationships and alliances she will need with the elite should she become regent—or desire to be supreme leader.

#### Waiting in the Wings

Kim Yo Jong is Kim Jong Un's most likely candidate to serve as regent to his son, and she is also a candidate to succeed her brother. But without a respected male face to present to the hyper-traditional North Korean public, the Kim dynasty might not long outlast Kim Jong Un. Complicating this calculus, any North Korean political figure with the standing to serve effectively as Yo Jong's co-regent could also present the risk of having the means to lead a coup, or to conspire to assassinate Kim Jong Un, Kim Yo Jong, and other Kim family members to immediately or eventually seize power for himself. What follows is a list of ruling elites able to become either coregents or self-chosen successors to the Supreme Leader in their own right.

• **Choe Ryong Hae (72).** Kim Yo Jong's father-in-law is president of the Presidium of the Supreme People's Assembly, making him North Korea's titular head of state, and leader of the body that has the power to interpret the constitution.<sup>40</sup> He is also first vice-chairman of the State Affairs Commission (SAC), second only to SAC chairman Kim Jong Un, who under the current constitution is the highest executive authority and the commander-in-chief of the armed forces.<sup>41</sup> Finally, Choe is on the Workers' Party of Korea's five-member Presidium of the Politburo, the party's top policymaking body to which Kim Jong Un is also member.<sup>42</sup>

He is a longtime loyalist of the Kim family and was a regent (in addition to Kim Jong Un's aunt Kim Kyong Hui and her husband Jang Song Thaek) selected in 2009 to groom Kim Jong Un to succeed his father.<sup>43</sup> Choe has extensive experience and a broad network of allies within North Korea's political establishment. But he is reportedly unpopular with the military, partly because of his involvement in transferring to civilian control a number of businesses previously run by the military.<sup>44</sup> Perceived by some analysts as more sycophant than sicario, he may lack the toughness and reputation among North Korea's elites to be the nation's sole male face. In addition to his previous and current positions, Choe's prominence and reported arrogance<sup>45</sup> could stem from:

- His connection to the anti-Japanese partisan revolutionary line, which is superseded in importance only by the Mt. Paektu bloodline of the Kim family. His father was friends with Kim Il Sung during the guerrilla movement in the 1940s. And Choe's grandfather served in the Korean Independence Army in the 1900s just as Imperial Japan moved to annex the Korean peninsula.<sup>46</sup>
- Recent reports that reveal Choe's father led a legendary battle against the Japanese in 1937—not Kim Il Sung as is portrayed in North Korean propaganda.<sup>47</sup> In the extreme, Choe's father could be considered the true founder of North Korea instead of Kim Jong Un's grandfather Kim Il Sung.
- His 50-year personal relationship with Kim Jong II.<sup>48</sup>

## Choe could be the elite who would most likely dare to question Kim Jong Un, or to attempt to consolidate power and succeed Kim if the supreme leader dies in 2022, or to even mount a coup.

- Kim Yong Chol (74). Kim is a retired general who, as of at least June 2020, serves as one of the dozen or so vice chairmen of the WPK's Central Committee.<sup>49</sup> He oversaw Kim Jong Un's military education at Kim Il Sung University. He was previously director of the Reconnaissance General Bureau, and in that capacity, he oversaw the cyberattack against Sony Pictures in 2014, the March 2010 sinking of the South Korea Navy ship Cheonan, and the shelling of Yeonpyeong-do (Yeonpyeong Island) later that year. A temperamentally combative and ideologically bellicose hard-liner who was reportedly difficult for his military superiors to manage, Kim has frequently been paired with Kim Yo Jong for international visits, including the 2018 Pyeongchang Olympics, and summits in Vietnam and South Korea.<sup>50</sup>
- **Pak Jong Chon (age unknown).** Pak Jong Chon is a member of the Politburo's powerful Presidium of the Politburo. He was Kim Jong Un's artillery instructor at the artillery commander course at Kim Il Sung

Military University but was never mentioned in the North Korean press until after Kim assumed power. He was chief of the General Staff from April 2019 until June 2021. Kim Jong Un's education as an artillery officer has informed his views on the importance of modern artillery and ballistic missiles, underscoring Pak's influence with the supreme leader. A large portrait of Kim and Pak on display at an exhibition in October 2021 revealed the close nature of their relationship.<sup>51</sup> As a key Kim Jong Un loyalist with a solid reputation within the military establishment, Pak may be able to sway the armed forces to support whomever he chooses to endorse.

- Jo Yong Won (65). Although Jo Yong Won is one of Kim Jong Un's key confidants, very little is known about him. Another member of the Politburo's Presidium, some Korea watchers consider Jo's formal ranking to be third in the country, after Kim Jong Un and Choe Ryong Hae. Jo is believed to have started as a military officer. Often seen in the background at high-level summits and accompanying Kim Jong Un during public appearances, Jo was a senior member of the supreme leader's 2009 transition team. He now serves as deputy chief to Kim Jong Un in his capacity as general secretary to the WPK Secretariat. His influence is such that some observers believe he, rather than Kim Yo Jong, is Kim Jong Un's choice as regent.<sup>52</sup>
- **Ri Son Gwon (age unknown).** Although Foreign Minister Ri assumed office with little experience in diplomatic matters outside the Chosen Peninsula, as head of a North Korean group responsible for talks with South Korea, he has participated in many bilateral talks in the past 15 years. Fluent in English and widely known to be a political and diplomatic hardliner, Ri is an army officer well-connected with the North Korean military establishment. He is also known to be a close advisor to Kim Yong Chol, above.<sup>53</sup>

#### **Reading Tomorrow's Tea Leaves**

As with Kim's previous protracted absences from public view, initially it will likely be difficult to assess the nature of his absence if due to deteriorating health, incapacitation, or death. An assassination staged to seem like a health crisis would further complicate outside analysis. Given Kim Jong Un's array of health risks, such an assassination might go undetected outside of and even inside regime elite circles. Several indicators could be associated with the severely deteriorating health, incapacitation, or death of Kim Jong Un.

- Propaganda aimed at improving North Korean attitudes about women as leaders could signal Kim Yo Jong's intent to either succeed her brother, or to serve as regent with or without a male co-regent. Such propaganda could reference historical figures like Queen Seondeok (7<sup>th</sup> Century), Queen Inhyeon (17<sup>th</sup> Century), and Empress Myeongseong (19<sup>th</sup> Century),<sup>54</sup> and or it could focus on more modern female Korean heroes of the anti-Japanese partisan revolutionary and Korean War eras.
- The regime elevates the status of Kim's wife Ri Sol Ju and shifts the emphasis of her imagery from stylish femininity and modern style to her role as a self-sacrificing and loving mother—including referring to her as "Mother of Korea" or similar moniker. This propaganda effort would support the eventual succession (after a period of regency) of Kim's chosen offspring. The regime extolled Kim Jong Un's great-grandmother, grandmother, and mother; state media referred to all three as "Mother of Korea" to support cult of personality and supreme leader succession efforts. His grandmother (Kim Jong II's mother) was also named a "Hero of the DPRK" in 1972 when Jong II emerged as his father's likely successor. In the early 2000s, army propaganda briefly referred to Kim Jong Un's mother (Kim Jong II's wife) Ko Yong Hui as North Korea's "Respected Mother" in support of one of her sons as hereditary successor (presumed to be Jong Chol at the time).<sup>55</sup>
- A formal announcement by Kim Jong Un, a Kim loyalist, or state media of his choice as successor. This declaration could confer legitimacy on the candidate,

although doing so too early could create opposition and charges of nepotism (if his declared successor is a Kim) from idealistic socialists.

Unusual silence of state media, combined with unusual movements of internal security elements, especially units responsible for the personal security of regime leaders such as the Office of Adjutants (Office 6) in the Supreme Leader's Personal Secretariat, and the Guard Command (in particular its First Bureau).<sup>36</sup> The regime will initially limit—if not completely cut-off—information if Kim Jong Un falls severely ill or dies in private, especially while it investigates an assassination attempt.

#### Conclusion

If Kim Jong Un dies in 2022, regardless of the cause, North Korea's foreign policy priorities could largely remain what they are today as the strongman or strongwoman consolidates his or her power. But Kim's death could also lead to pronounced factionalism and instability, including a humanitarian crisis and civil war with regional consequences. And regional, if not international, concerns over the North's WMD stocks. Kim's moves to consolidate and preserve his own power have made a coup difficult but not impossible. Likewise, his apparent decision to improve his health has lowered his health risk level, yet it remains remarkably high due to his lifestyle and genetics. And while Kim likely proceeds with well-thought-out succession planning, no plan ever unfolds exactly as written by its planner.

<sup>1.</sup> Institute of Medicine (US), Committee on Assessing Interactions Among Social, Behavioral, and Genetic Factors in Health, "Genes, Behavior, and the Social Environment: Moving Beyond the Nature/Nurture Debate," ed. Lyla M. Hernandez and Dan G. Blazer, (Washington, D.C. National Academies Press, 2006),

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK19932/; Institute of Medicine (US), Committee on Capitalizing on Social Science and Behavioral Research to Improve the Public's Health, "Promoting Health: Intervention Strategies from Social and Behavioral Research," ed. Brian D. Smedley and S. Leonard Syme, (Washington, D.C. National Academies Press, 2000), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK222839/.

<sup>2.</sup> U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Intelligence and Research, The Secretary's Morning Intelligence Summary: DPRK: Death of Kim IL Sung (Washington, D.C., 1994),

https://nsarchive2.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB421/docs/19940709.pdf; U.S. Department of State, Secretary of State, *Death of DPRK President Kim IL Sung* (Washington, D.C., 1994); T.R. Reid, "North Korean President Kim Il Sung Dies at 82," *Washington Post*, July 09, 1994,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1994/07/09/north-korean-president-kim-il-sung-dies-at-82/b884e1c5-65f7-4c4d-841b-c3137610896a/.

3. Central Intelligence Agency, *The North Korean Succession*, EA 82-10032 (Washington, D.C., 1982), 4, https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP83B00227R000100080006-5.pdf.

4. Georges Malbrunot, "Ces médecins français au chevet de Kim Jong-il," *Le Figaro*, November 12, 2008, <u>https://www.lefigaro.fr/international/2008/12/11/01003-20081211ARTFIG00047-ces-medecins-francais-au-chevet-de-kim-jong-il-.php</u>.

5. Ibid; Kongan Oh, "The Death of Kim Jong-il," *Brookings*, December 19, 2011, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/the-death-of-kim-jong-il/</u>.

6. "North Korea's Kim suffering from laryngitis: report," *Associated Press*, December 16, 2009, 6:24 AM EST <u>https://www.ctvnews.ca/north-korea-s-kim-suffering-from-laryngitis-report-1.465176</u>.

7. Paula Hancocks, "North Korea: Personal physician divulges Kim Il Sung's quest to live to 100," *CNN*, October 20, 2014, 8:28 AM EDT, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2014/10/20/world/asia/north-korea-kim-doctor/index.html?c=homepage-t</u>; U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Intelligence and Research, *The Secretary's Morning Intelligence Summary: DPRK: Slow Motion Succession* SC-12412-94 (Washington, D.C., 1994), https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/sites/default/files/documents/5750509/National-Security-Archive-Doc-12-DPRK-Slow.pdf.

8. "Announcement of the Death of Kim Il Sung," *Voice of Korea*, December 19, 2011, <u>https://www.northkoreatech.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/12/111219-vok-kim-death.mp3</u>.

9. Caitlin Dickson, "Kim Jong Un's aunt speaks up after 18 years of silence in the U.S.," *Yahoo News*, May 27, 2016, <u>https://news.yahoo.com/kim-jong-uns-aunt-speaks-up-after-18-years-of-silence-in-the-u-s-202250887.html</u>; 38 North, "Kim Yo Jong" (web page), North Korea Leadership Watch (website), updated and revised May 6, 2016, <u>https://nkleadershipwatch.wordpress.com/kim-family/kim-yo-jong/</u>; Ken E. Gause, "North Korean House of Cards Leadership Dynamics Under Kim Jong-un," Committee for Human Rights in North Korea, October 30, 2015, 47, <u>https://www.hrnk.org/uploads/pdfs/HRNK\_Gause\_NKHOC\_FINAL.pdf</u>; 38 North, "Ko Yong Hui" (web page), North Korea Leadership Watch (website), updated and revised June 10, 2012, <u>https://nkleadershipwatch.wordpress.com/kim-family/ko-yong-hui/</u>.

10. Malbrunot, "Ces médecins français au chevet."; U.S. Department of State, *Imposition of Chemical and Biological Weapons Control and Warfare Elimination Act Sanctions on North Korea*, Heather Nauert, press statement (Washington, D.C., 2018), <u>https://2017-2021.state.gov/imposition-of-chemical-and-biological-weapons-control-and-warfare-elimination-act-sanctions-on-north-korea/index.html</u>; U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Global Public Affairs, *What are nerve agents and why are they so deadly?*, by Christopher Connell, web page (Washington, D.C., 2018), <u>https://share.america.gov/what-are-nerve-agents-and-why-are-they-so-deadly/</u>.

11. Mattis Flyvholm Ranthe et al., "Family history of premature death and risk of early onset cardiovascular disease," *Journal of the American College of Cardiologists* 60, no. 9 (Aug. 2012): 818, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22917005/.

12. "Kim Jong-un's Aunt 'Seriously Ill'," *Chosun Ilbo*, December 20, 2013, <u>https://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2013/12/20/2013122001635.html?related\_all;</u> "Kim Jong-un's Aunt 'Critically Sick'," *Chosun Ilbo*, July 22, 2013, <u>https://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2013/07/22/2013072200626.html</u>.

13. "U.S. doctor visits N. Korea to treat leader Kim's aunt: source," *Yonhap News Agency*, October 02, 2014, <u>https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20141002006500315</u>.

14. Hermine H. M. Maes, Michael C. Neale, and Lindon J. Eaves, "Genetic and Environmental Factors in Relative Body Weight and Human Adiposity," *Behavior Genetics* 27, no 4 (Jul. 1997): 335, https://faculty.washington.edu/tathornt/BIOST551/articles\_2012/Behavior\_Genetics\_BMI\_1997.pdf. 15. Jacqueline M Vink, Gonneke Willemsen, Dorret I Boomsma, "Heritability of smoking initiation and nicotine dependence," *Behavior Genetics* 35, no 4 (Jul. 2005): 404-405, <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/15971021/</u>; Gareth E. Davies, PhD, Timothy J. Soundy, MD, "The Genetics of Smoking and Nicotine Addiction," *South Dakota Journal of Medicine*, Spec No. 43-9 (Feb 2009): 44. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Gareth-Davies-</u>20/publication/24275191 The genetics of smoking and nicotine addiction/links/02bfe510bccf5cae4d000000/ The-genetics-of-smoking-and-nicotine-addiction.pdf.

16. "Kim Jong-un—Health," GlobalSecurity.org, retrieved February 08, 2022, https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/dprk/kim-jong-un-health.htm.

17. "Slim Kim: North Korean leader believed healthy despite weight loss," *The Guardian*, October 28, 2021, U.S. Edition, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/oct/28/slim-kim-north-korean-leader-believed-healthy-despite-weight-loss;</u> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, National Institutes of Health, "Calculate Your Body Mass Index" (web page), National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (website), <u>https://www.nhlbi.nih.gov/health/educational/lose\_wt/BMI/bmicalc.htm;</u> U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, National Institutes of Health, "Overweight & Obesity Statistics" (web page), National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases (NIDDK) (website), <u>https://www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/health-statistics/overweight-obesity;</u> Cleveland Clinic, "Class III Obesity (Formerly Known as Morbid Obesity)" (web page), Disease & Conditions (website), <u>https://my.clevelandclinic.org/health/diseases/21989-class-iii-obesity-formerly-known-as-morbid-obesity</u>.

18. "Attempt to kill Jong-un took place in 2012: Source," *Korea JoongAng Daily*, March 13, 2013, <u>https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2013/03/13/politics/Attempt-to-kill-Jongun-took-place-in-2012-Source/2968561.html</u>.

19. Kim Bumsoo, "N. Korea: Kim Jong-il Was Shot at (and Knocked Unconscious at His Family Compound)," Future Korea (in Korean), February 27, 2005.

20. Fyodor Tertitskiy, "The Ryongchon blast: why one of North Korea's worst disasters remains a mystery," NK News, January 15, 2019, <u>https://www.nknews.org/2019/01/the-ryongchon-blast-why-one-of-north-koreas-worst-disasters-remains-a-mystery/</u>.

21. Andrew Salmon, "North Korean intelligence official tells of aborted coups and assassination attempts," *Telegraph*, April 2, 2014, <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/northkorea/10740104/North-Korean-intelligence-official-tells-of-aborted-coups-and-assassination-attempts.html</u>.

22. Central Intelligence Agency, National Foreign Assessment Center, *The North Korean Succession*, RP 78-10385 (Washington, D.C., 1978), 5, <u>https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP81B00401R002100110012-7.pdf</u>.

23. Gause, "North Korean House of Cards," 39-45.

24. Elizabeth Shim, "North Korea defector: Hundreds of 'reformers' killed after Jang Song Thaek purge," *UPI*, October 17, 2017, <u>https://www.upi.com/Top\_News/World-News/2017/10/17/North-Korea-defector-Hundreds-of-reformers-killed-after-Jang-Song-Thaek-purge/6181508242576/</u>.

25. Soo Suk Ko, "10 years of Jong-un Kim...Could be 'Kim Xiaoping?" The Columnist, December 23, 2021, https://www.thecolumnist.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=558.

26. Ahn Jun-yong and Lee Kil-seong, "Kim Jong-un's Flight to Singapore a Precision Maneuver," *Chosun Ilbo* (Seoul, Republic of Korea), June 11, 2018, https://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2018/06/11/2018061100952.html.

27. Kong Dan Oh, "Leadership Change in North Korean Politics: The Succession to Kim Il Sung," Rand Corporation Report R-3697-RC, October 1988, 7, <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/reports/R3697.html</u>.

28. Central Intelligence Agency, Directorate of Intelligence, North Korea: The Party Elite and the Succession Issue, EA 83-10182 (Washington, D.C., 1983), 8, <u>https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP84S00928R000100120003-7.pdf</u>.

29. Kong Dan Oh, "Leadership Change in North Korean Politics: The Succession to Kim Il Sung," 13-14; Central Intelligence Agency, Directorate of Intelligence, *North Korea: The Party Elite*, 7-8; Central Intelligence Agency, Directorate of Intelligence, *Factors Driving North Korea's Behavior*, EA 84-10045 (Washington, D.C., 1984), 3, https://www.cia.gov/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP04T00367R000100560001-1.pdf.

30. Jung H. Pak, "The Education of Kim Jong-Un," Brookings, Feb 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/essay/the-education-of-kim-jong-un/</u>; Morten Soendergaard Larsen, "Kim Jong Un: 10 years of missiles, murder and economic misery," *Al Jazeera*, December 17, 2021, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/12/17/kim-jong-un-10-years-of-missiles-murder-and-misery-for-n-korea</u>.

31. "Former NK leader likely started grooming Kim Jong-un as successor in late 2008," *Korea Herald*, January 09, 2017, <u>http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20170109000926</u>.

32. Jung H. Pak, "The Education of Kim Jong-Un."

33. "Kim Jong-il's youngest son 'being groomed for North Korean leadership," *Associated Press* (in *The Guardian*), June 29, 2010, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/jun/29/kim-jong-il-son-north-korea</u>.

34. Josh Smith and Jeongmin Kim, "North Korea's box of bones: A mythical king and the dream of Korean unification," *Reuters*, October 20, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-southkorea-unification-myt/north-koreas-box-of-bones-a-mythical-king-and-the-dream-of-korean-unification-idUSKCN1MV022</u>; "Mount Paektu: Moon and Kim visit mythical mountain," KBZK.com, September 20, 2018, <u>https://www.kbzk.com/cnn-asia-pacific/2018/09/20/mount-paektu-moon-and-kim-visit-mythical-mountain/;</u> Andy Coghlan, "Waking supervolcano makes North Korea and West join forces," April 15, 2016, *New Scientist*, <u>https://www.newscientist.com/article/2084529-waking-supervolcano-makes-north-korea-and-west-join-forces/</u>.

35. Jung H. Pak, "The Education of Kim Jong-Un."; Morten Soendergaard Larsen, "Kim Jong Un: 10 years of missiles..."

36. Daniel Malloy, "Life Beyond Kim: The Sister in Chief," *OZY*, April 19, 2018, <u>https://www.ozy.com/news-and-politics/life-beyond-kim-the-sister-in-chief/85658/</u>.

37. Amy Gunia, "Kim Jong Un's Sister Is in the Spotlight. But Could a Woman Ever Lead North Korea?" *Time Magazine*, April 28, 2020, <u>https://time.com/5827767/kim-yo-jong-woman-north-korea/</u>; Darcie Draudt, "The Rise of Women Leaders in North Korea," 38 North, <u>https://www.38north.org/2020/09/ddraudt092520/#\_ftnref5</u>.

38. "Kim Yo Jong Fast Facts," *CNN*, October 07, 2021, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2021/02/09/asia/kim-yo-jong-fast-facts/index.html</u>; 38 North, "Kim Yo Jong" (web page), North Korea Leadership Watch (website); Harry J. Kazianis, John Dale Grover, and Adriana Nazarko, "Kim Yo-jong: North Korea's Second-In-Command?" *National Interest*, February 24, 2020, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/korea-watch/kim-yo-jong-north-korea%E2%80%99s-second-command-126487</u>

39. "Kim Yo Jong Fast Facts." *CNN*. (Oct 07, 2021). https://www.cnn.com/2021/02/09/asia/kim-yo-jong-fast-facts/index.html; Kazianis, Harry J., Grover, John Dale, and Nazarko, Adriana. "Kim Yo-jong: North Korea's Second-In-Command?" National Interest. (Feb 24, 2020). <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/korea-watch/kim-yo-jong-north-korea%E2%80%99s-second-command-126487;</u> "Kim Ki Nam." North Korea Leadership Watch. (Feb 23, 2018). <u>http://www.nkleadershipwatch.org/leadership-biographies/kim-ki-nam/;</u> Walcott, John. "Cash, Yachts, and Cognac: Kim Yo-Jong's Links to the Secretive Office Keeping North Korea's Elites in Luxury." Time. (Apr 29, 2020). <u>https://time.com/5829508/kim-yo-jong-money-office-39/</u>

40. Henri Féron, "How Kim Jong-Un's Death Would Be Handled (Per North Korean Law)," April 27, 2020, National Interest, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/korea-watch/how-kim-jong-un%E2%80%99s-death-would-be-handled-north-korean-law-148636</u>; Republic of Korea Ministry of Unification, "Organizational Chart of North

Korean Leadership (As of January 2020),"

https://www.unikorea.go.kr/eng\_unikorea/relations/infoNK/leadership/party/; Josh Smith and Huonhee Shin, "North Korea's new nominal head of state guided Kim Jong Un from the beginning," *Reuters*, April 12, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-appointments-president/north-koreas-new-nominal-head-of-state-guided-kim-jong-un-from-the-beginning-idUSKCN1RO0OV.

41. Féron, "How Kim Jong-Un's Death."; Republic of Korea Ministry of Unification, "Organizational Chart of North Korean Leadership.

42. "Choe Ryong Hae Inspects Various Units in Pyongyang," *Rodong Simmun* (North Korea), March 13, 2022, <u>http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.php?strPageID=SF01\_02\_01&newsID=2022-03-13-0002</u>; Republic of Korea Ministry of Unification, "Organizational Chart of North Korean Leadership.

43. Gause, "North Korean House of Cards," 39-45.

44. "Kim Jong-un Beefs Up Security Amid Fear of Unrest," *Chosun Ilbo* (Seoul, Republic of Korea), December 06, 2012, <u>https://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2012/12/06/2012120601143.html</u>.

45. Smith and Shin, "North Korea's new nominal head of state."

46. 38 North, "Choe Ryong Hae (Ch'oe Ryong-hae)" (web page), North Korea Leadership Watch (website), February 23, 2018, <u>http://www.nkleadershipwatch.org/leadership-biographies/choe-ryong-hae/;</u> Gause, "North Korean House of Cards," 39-45; Dennis P. Halpin, "Welcome to North Korea's Game of Thrones," National Interest, April 23, 2014, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/feature/welcome-north-koreas-game-thrones-10298</u>.

47. Julian Ryall, "Rival to Kim's regime among 200 on verge of being purged," *Telegraph*, April 2, 2014, <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/northkorea/10739324/Rival-to-Kims-regime-among-200-on-verge-of-being-purged.html</u>.

48. Choe Ryong Hae (Ch'oe Ryong-hae)," North Korea Leadership Watch.

49. "KCNA Report on Cutting off All North-South Communication Lines," *Rodong Sinmun* (North Korea), June 9, 2020, <a href="https://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.php?strPageID=SF01\_02\_01&newsID=2020-06-09-0012">www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.php?strPageID=SF01\_02\_01&newsID=2020-06-09-0012</a>.

50. Markus V. Garlaukas, "What the re-emergence of Kim Yong Chol could mean for North Korean policymaking," NK News, July 8, 2020, <u>https://www.nknews.org/2020/07/what-the-re-emergence-of-kim-yong-chol-could-mean-for-north-korean-policymaking/;</u> "Gen. Kim Yong Chol," North Korea Leadership Watch, retrieved February 27, 2022, <u>https://nkleadershipwatch.wordpress.com/leadership-biographies/lt-gen-kim-yong-chol/;</u> Neetha K., "Kin Jong-un's successor: From 'ruthless tyrant' to 'skilled manipulator', here's the list of possible candidates," Meaww.com, April 25, 2020, <u>https://meaww.com/kim-jong-un-successors-north-korea-supreme-leader-kim-yojong-choe-ryong-hae-death-surgery-rumor</u>; Victor Cha, "Impact Player: Ri Son-gwon," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 22, 2020, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/impact-player-ri-son-gwon</u>; James R. Clapper, "National Intelligence, North Korea, and the National Cyber Discussion," speech, at International Conference on Cyber Security, January 7, 2015,

https://www.odni.gov/index.php/newsroom/speeches-interviews/speeches-interviews-2015/item/1156-remarks-as-delivered-by-dni-james-r-clapper-on-national-intelligence-north-korea-and-the-national-cyber-discussion-at-the-international-conference-on-cyber-security.

51. "Col. Gen. Pak Jong Chon," North Korea Leadership Watch, updated March 06, 2018, <u>http://www.nkleadershipwatch.org/leadership-biographies/col-gen-pak-jong-chon/;</u> Ha Yoon Ah, "New details revealed about North Korea's recent naming of Pak Jong Chon to key positions of power," *Daily NK*, September 15, 2021, <u>https://www.dailynk.com/english/new-details-revealed-north-korea-recent-naming-pak-jong-chon-key-positions-power/;</u> Ha Yoon Ah, "Photo of Kim Jong Un and Pak Jong Chon ignites intense interest among N. Korea's elite," *Daily NK*, October 18, 2021, <u>https://www.dailynk.com/english/photo-kim-jong-un-pak-jong-chon-ignites-intense-interest-among-north-korea-elite/.</u> 52. Hisashi Hirai, "On the Revisions to the Rules of the Workers' Party of Korea," The Japan Institute of International Affairs, September 09, 2021, <u>https://www.jiia.or.jp/en/column/2021/09/korean-peninsula-fy2021-01.html</u>; Ahn Sung-mi, "Stellar rise of NK leader's close aide," *Korea Herald*, February 17, 2021, <u>https://news.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20210217000912&np=4&mp=1https://news.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20210217000912&np=4&mp=1.</u>

53. Cha, "Impact Player: Ri Son-gwon"; Neetha K., "Kin Jong-un's successor."

54. "Korean Queens and their Legacies," Kore Limited, April 14, 2021, <u>https://korelimited.com/blogs/korelimited/korean-queens-and-their-legacy</u>.

55. Jung H. Park, "Becoming Kim Jong- Un: A Former CIA Officer's Insights into North Korea's Enigmatic Young Dictator," (New York: Ballantine Books, 2021), 195; Cornell University, "The Kims: Leaders' Biographies" (web page), Cornell University Research Guides (website), retrieved February 26, 2022, https://guides.library.cornell.edu/c.php?g=225914&p=1497380; James E. Hoare, "Kim Jeong-Suk," Wilson Center, retrieved February 26, 2022, <u>https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/resource/modern-korean-history-portal/kim-jeong-suk;</u> 38 North, "Ko Yong Hui" (web page), North Korea Leadership Watch (website), retrieved February 26, 2022, <u>https://nkleadershipwatch.wordpress.com/kim-family/ko-yong-hui/;</u> Bronwen Dalton, Kyungja Jung, Jacqueline Willis, "Fashion and the Social Construction of Femininity in North Korea," *Asian Studies Review* 41, no. 4, (Oct. 2017): 507–525, <u>https://opus.lib.uts.edu.au/handle/10453/117588</u>.

56. Gause, "North Korean House of Cards," 165, 251-255.